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Designing Principle
Ben Stiller and Eddie Murphy lead an all-star cast in Tower
Heist, a comedy caper about working stiffs who seek revenge
on the Wall Street swindler who stiffed them.
Premise
After the workers at a luxury Central Park condominium
discover the penthouse billionaire has stolen their
retirement, they plot the ultimate revenge: a heist to
reclaim what he took from them.
This is a comedy with the sub-genre of heist-comedy. The
drama elements are the known Opponent, with a moral dilemma
that blows in the Battle scene, with the Opponent defeated:
finally a Wall St. multi-million dollar player who thinks
he’s above the law is brought down by some very creative
“working stiffs.”
The elements of action come into play with the Hero, Ben
Stiller, greatly incensed when the trusted employee/doorman
of a high rise tower building is bilked out of his life
savings by the Opponent and then tries to commit suicide. To
stay in this genre where comedy is the overall force, the
doorman could not be killed – Ending up in a hospital, yes.
And the Hero goes for a visit and vows to make things right.
As a comic action Hero, “a man’s gotta do what a man’s gotta
do!”

The Character Web of hotel workers and bosses and funny
residents of this super-expensive, posh residence that
resembles Trump Tower is neatly played out. All of the
secondary characters play against their natures, which
contributes to that “comic gap” that is the mainstay of
comedy: The desk clerk Russian young woman is studying for
the bar and will end up being the shark lawyer for the Hero;
the Jamaican maid is a brain with safe-cracking; the lonely,
broke, divorced and bankrupt Wall St. occupant becomes part
of the heist team instead of going asunder; the primo thief,
Eddie Murphy, is bailed out of jail and wears a stolen
business suit with attache case and becomes the heist
trainer for these other “pansy-ass” would be thieves, who
have never stolen anything in their lives.
All of the secondary characters support the Main Desire Line
of the Hero, who wants to retrieve the money that the
Opponent stole from the employees’ pension plan. Each
character approaches the Desire according to his/her
particular “quirk” and value system.
What keeps the Narrative Drive going is the continued
“immoral” acts that the Hero commits to reach his
goal/Desire of getting the money back for the employees. The
Hero smashes a prized race car to smithereens; he engineers
a safe-break-in; trains with a jailed criminal. The comic
gap with his straight man character is that in the beginning
of the story, he is a perfectionist- well-respected and
politically correct with the wealthy residents of the Tower
at all times. He plays along with the Opponent boss and
maintains his calm under pressure. But then he goes berserk
and is willing to jump completely out of character to go
after the goal/Desire.
In a tightly crafted script such as this one, the story
beats are all orchestrated: There’s the Inciting Incident at
the 12-minute mark: The news that the pension fund has been
raped by the unscrupulous boss. The end of Act 1 is at the

30 minute mark when the Hero receives new information to
propel him into a definitive Plan of action to solve a huge
dilemma that not only he is faced with, but all of his
employees, or “working stiffs” as the Opponent likes to call
them.
Act 2 is filled with preparation and training for the big
heist moment. A sub-plot love interest for the Hero is woven
in with the F.B.I. agent also desirous of putting the
Opponent away, as she is totally disgusted with the rich
raping the poor and being above the law. At the 60-minute
mark, also called the Mid-Point Break, there is a distinct
change of story world where the characters are in a very
precarious time, just steps away from being discovered by
the F.B.I., the Main Opponent, and the police. On page 75, a
unique reveal occurs, and on page 85, another unique reveal
occurs to jolt the audience forward with the Narrative Drive
of the story. On page 90, the low point is very definitive,
but because this is comedy, it is not a devastating low
point.
There is a creative twist at the end, which comes after the
Battle scene. The final sequences are compressed, as in
comedy genre, these sequences are generally shorter than in
other genres. The average comedy is about 96 minutes long,
and this film is 99 minutes, including 5 minutes of credits.
There is no Self-Revelation or New Equilibrium sequence, as
the audience mainly cares about the Battle scene and wants
to see the Opponent get his due.
For an entertaining, rollicking and good-humored 99 minutes,
this film delivers. The cast is superb, the script is tight,
and the comedy-heist genre is transcended, whereby the
audience knows it will be a happy ending, but they will be
surprised with the twist – It’s not a deux ex machina type
of twist, but rather a set-up in good script writing, so
that the audience feels a “poetic justice” type of emotion
for a clever turn on predictability.

